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NWE intraday and day-ahead price coupling projects
CRCC meeting

8 February 2012 from 11:00 to 17:00 hours

Bundesnetzagentur, Tulpenfeld 4

53113 Bonn – Germany


DRAFT AGENDA

	Time
	Agenda Topic
	

	11.00
	1. Opening and welcome
	BNetzA

	
	2. Approval of the Agenda
	

	
	3. Report on recent developments 
(SG meeting London, ERI coordination etc.)
	BNetzA, Dera, Ofgem

	
	Intraday
	

	11.30
	1. State of play of NWE implementation
	Ofgem

	11.45
	2. OTC access in intraday
	Discussion

	12.30
	3. Preparation of the IG meeting next day
	BNetzA, Ofgem

	13.00
	Lunch
	

	14.00
	Day-ahead
	

	
	1. Report on AESAG DA subgroup meeting 
	BNetzA, Dera

	
	2. Coordination on algorithm approval process; NRA task force of algorithm specialists
	Dera

	
	3. Coordination on cost issues
	BNetzA

	
	4. Discussion of potential alternatives/way forward in case project may stuck again
	

	16.30
	Any other business
	

	17.00
	Close
	


	Participants

	Name
	Country
	Organization

	Jeppe Danø
	Denmark
	DERA

	Jan-Welf Selke
	Germany
	BNetzA

	Thomas Müller
	Germany
	BNetzA

	Axel Biegert
	Germany
	BNetzA

	Olaf Islei
	Great Britain
	Ofgem

	Margareta Bergström
	Sweden
	EI

	Patrick Luickx
	Belgium 
	CREG

	Vidar Slettehaug
	Norway
	NVE

	Adeline Lassource
	France
	CRE

	Rose Sargant
	Netherlands
	NMa

	Annette Scherrer
	Switzerland
	ElCom

	Kick Bruin
	Netherlands
	NMa

	Gange Toril Naustvoll
	Norway
	NVE

	Vidar Slettehaug
	Norway
	NVE

	Annette Scherrer
	Switzerland
	ElCom

	Attila Bakonyi
	Hungary
	HEO

	Aleksandra Gawlikowska-Fyk
	Poland
	URE

	Zeljka Koessldorfer
	Austria
	E-Control

	Rodrigo Escobar Rodriguez
	Spain
	CNE


1. Report on recent developments

Olaf Islei reported on the first NWE day-ahead and intraday stakeholders’ group workshop in London, December 9th 2011. 

Intraday
1. State of play of NWE implementation

Olaf Islei went through the presentation, which NWE TSOs and PX will show at the IG meeting the next day. NRAs discussed the content. It is currently unclear to NRAs if and why there are no common costs mentioned regarding the interim projects/phase. More clarity is expected from companies. Issues in terms of governance in day-ahead and intraday seem broadly similar. NRAs agree that it may be appropriate to include intraday in the governance guideline that is currently being prepared by the EC in relation to day-ahead market coupling. NRAs are unclear about the scope and content of the market participants consultation, which is about to start 10th of February.

Margareta Bergström reported that work on implementation of ELBAS on SwePol is currently stopped due to cost issues. Costs seem currently unreasonable. As long as the status of Baltic Cable is not clear EI and BNetzA see no possibility to take up discussion on any action. BC and EI are thinking about an ELBAS like implementation. Neither SwePol-link nor Baltic Cable have the status of an exemption. By the end of the year SwePol may hopefully become a TSO-TSO owned cable, which may make things a bit easier.

As regards BritNed Ofgem’s expectation is that the cable will be covered by the project, i.e. there should be continuous implicit allocation. Exemption allows BritNed to have a reserve price.

In any case in the presentation neither Baltic Cable nor SwePol are included. NRAs will make clear that from their perspective those connections should be included in the project. 

Its unclear for NRAs why at many borders the discussion has not even started. Jeppe Danø and Axel Biegert reported that as regards DE-DK1 in particular it seems due to the TSOs which want more clarity on the way forward to implement the target model. 

Patrick Luickx reported as regards the process of ELBAS implementation on the Dutch-Belgian border that for the Different Gate opening in Elia and TenneT areas were among the issues which were causing complications and other changes to operational aspects of the TSO work.

NRAs await more information about the interim solution implementation status from TSOs/PX during the IG meeting and before the ERI meeting on February 28th at the latest.

2. OTC access in Intraday

Olaf gave a presentation on OTC with an overview about the issue and the agreements/ developments since March 2011. A shortened version (first six slides) of this presentation will be presented at the IG meeting next day. 

Adeline proposes to ask from TSOs/PX about the status of work on the target model, e.g. capacity pricing, sophisticated products etc. 

Axel proposes to send the message to PX/TSOs that missing agreement amongst regulators on this OTC shall not prevent companies from starting the interim projects right now. 

NRAs will give an update on the status on those borders, where no decision has been made yet. 

Axel gave a short presentation on the status of discussion about OTC access on the Dutch-German border, which shall come to a conclusion soon.

Olaf provided a summary of the key points discussed:

· A NRA view that SwePol, Baltic, BritNed should be part of NWE project

· That for the interim period costs should be border by border (there are no common costs)

· A question whether costs implementing the interim model were sunk costs or costs that will help later on to minimise the cost of implementing the target model

· NRAs and PXs should answer whether the design of the SOB and completion of the MoU are preconditions for starting the border by border projects. NRAs view that they should not be preconditions.

· TSOs and PXs have provided informal feedback that the current lack of progress means that the 2012 objective of implementing the interim model across the whole NWE region by the end of 2012 is too ambitious. This is concerning given that the project had been agreed upon in December 2011.

· TSOs and PXs should provide more information on the local implementation projects in relation to the key milestone for implementation.

· More insight was requested on progress with the target model, i.e. sophisticated products and pricing.

Day-ahead
1. Report on AESAG DA subgroup meeting
Jeppe reported from the AESAG day-ahead subgroup meeting February 1st where PX had presented an update on NWE/PCR. At this occasion PX presented their agreement on the way forward which would lead to a parallel PX development of two alternative broker/matcher systems (PMB and PCS) on whose implementation a decision is foreseen for mid May. TSOs acknowledged the proposal as sufficient to continue negotiations and discussion with PX. However, more time was needed to analyse and discuss the PX proposal. As a conclusion of the AESAG day-ahead subgroup meeting ACER called-off the tentatively planned high-level meeting on February 8th. Moreover, it was decided to postpone the NWE day-ahead implementation group meeting to March 15th in order to give companies time to elaborate a more detailed project plan.

Thomas Müller briefly highlighted the main aspects from the PX presentation. NRAs concluded that the proposal of PX merely leads to a postponement of their decision on recently disagreed issues. NRAs posed a number of questions as to whether the details given and the budget shown are sufficient as a basis to reach implementation of NWE price coupling by the end of 2012. Regarding the PX budget more detail is necessary for NRAs to judge efficiency of the approach and to prevent double count of costs. NRAs also pointed out whether it would be necessary to now start discussing more thoroughly about potential alternatives to the PCR approach.

2. Coordination on algorithm approval process; NRA task force of algorithm specialists
Jeppe sketched the way forward regarding the algorithm approval process. It was agreed that Dera would soon invite by email nominations for experts on algorithms to establish a small task force. The task force shall immediately start working and get in contact with ENTSO-E and PXs and gather information material in addition to the ENTSO-E assessment report. The task force shall report its assessment of the PCR starting point algorithm to the NWE CRCC and ERI afterwards. Target is to have a preliminary assessment based on the information available by March 15th. 
3. Coordination on cost issues
Jan-Welf Selke gave a presentation on cost issues in order to structure the discussion about cost sharing and cost recovery. There is broad consensus amongst NRAs that costs should be shared between countries/markets based on a sharing key which reflects consumption relation. There seems to be some consensus that a sharing of costs between PX and TSOs is desirable. There may exist practical reasons why sharing keys may not be uniform across Europe and/or between PX and 

TSOs. In any case NRAs cannot approve any budget or cost recovery to TSOs ex ante but may rather state which kinds of costs may or may not be applicable in general. Firm cost recovery can only be granted ex post. It was agreed that more details on budgets would be needed to assess the proposals.

As an implication to the above also cost issues relating to potential alternative approaches to PCR, which are discussed in connection with option 4 of the Commissions’ draft Governance Guideline need to be addressed. It was agreed that Jan-Welf would update his presentation based on the discussion during the meeting, extend it to also consider of cost issues related to alternatives (option 4) and circulate it within the NWE CRCC to have a new version ready by March 15th. It is also intended to present the state of discussion at the next ERI meeting February 28th. 
Moreover, it was agreed to have an exchange of opinion with ENTSO-E about the general principals agreed within the NWE CRCC without going into detail. This is to ensure comprehensiveness and adequacy of NRAs’ opinion building. 
4. Discussion of potential alternatives/way forward in case project may stuck again
Based on the disappointing progress achieved in the project over the last six to nine month and recent complications raised by PXs’ inability to agree on a common PCR approach the necessity to discuss potential alternatives to PCR was discussed. There is broad consensus amongst NRAs that now NRAs should start to thoroughly think about alternatives, i.e. in relation to option 4 of the draft Governance Guideline. PCR is still preferred as it has been put forward for a long while and seems most reasonable to achieve the milestones of the cross-regional roadmap, i.e. NWE price coupling by end of 2012 and European solution by 2014, if PXs and TSOs manage to agree soon and start executing concrete implementation steps. Alternatives – if considered to be preferred over PCR- may most likely jeopardise the NWE 2012 target – however, not necessarily 2014. 
Therefore, it was agreed to elaborate on the issue of alternatives in a presentation/paper within the NWE CRCC. This shall afterwards be discussed at next ERI meeting. BNetzA together with DERA will work on a first draft to be discussed online with a target of having a first agreed draft by March 15th. 

Any other business

A conference call shall be organised March 9th to discuss progress on the papers and feedback gathered from the next NWE day-ahead TSO/PX meeting March 7th. The next NWE day-ahead CRCC shall take place 15th March in the morning before the IG meeting. Location tbd (potentially Brussels, CREG premises for the CRCC, ENTSO-E premises for the IG meeting).
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